
DRAFT MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

September 15, 2009

Chair Richard Manfredi convened the meeting at 10:52 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Richard J. Manfredi, Chair
	Janet Keim

	Joyce Hatala, Vice Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Cynthia Carrow
	Thad Stevens

	Jolene Chinchilli
	David Strong

	Jim Clauser
	Burt A. Waite

	Walter Heine, P.E.
	John Walliser

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Peter Wilshusen


I.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Richard suggested that Council send letters to the chairs of the state House and Senate Environmental Resources & Energy committees inviting them to attend a meeting and discuss current environmental issues.  Richard deferred his suggestion to “New Business” for further discussion.

Council members reviewed the list of proposed 2010 meeting dates.  There was discussion regarding frequency of meetings, and most members agreed that monthly meetings are essential to maintain continuity.   Several members also said that two-day meetings should be scheduled when Council is addressing complex issues.  Richard tabled the matter and referred it to “New Business” for later discussion and action. 

Richard called for a motion to approve the July meeting minutes. Peter moved approval of the July 21 minutes; Cynthia seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  

There was no public comment.

II. SECRETARY’S REPORT
Secretary Hanger responded to questions from the members.

Regarding the budget, the Secretary said there has been some movement on a $27.9 billion proposal submitted by the House and Senate democrats and Senate republicans.  However, the House republicans are not endorsing it because of increased spending and tax increases, and the Governor wants different revenue sources.
In response to a question from Peter, the Secretary said leasing of state forest land and a gas drilling severance tax will be priority issues for the remainder of this administration.
Jan asked if there have been any court decisions overturning the mandated standards for implementing Pennsylvania’s Environmental Rights Amendment, e.g., the social and economic justification (SEJ) requirement.   Secretary Hanger said he was not aware of any, but he would check with the department’s lawyers and get back to her.
Cynthia commented that a recent New York Times article stated that Pennsylvania was more in compliance with the Clean Water Act compared to other states.
Bernie commented that while we need to deal with the immediate budget shortfall, we also need to retain a long-term vision and not mortgage the state’s future.

The Secretary said the establishment of the Antidegradation Program and TMDLs in the late 1990s have been effective in helping the Commonwealth address impaired waterways.  He offered to provide a list of streams removed from the list.  He said improving water quality is a challenge because each stream is unique, with different variables.  The TMDL process is intensive and there are resource constraints limiting how quickly they can be developed.
Joyce said DEP has been very helpful with providing information on gas drilling issues in her area, and the local residents appreciate it.  As the drilling activity increases, she said the department will need adequate staff in the oil and gas program.
Secretary Hanger said the challenge of Marcellus Shale is to produce gas while also protecting the environment.  He said drilling has increased in Pennsylvania compared to other states.  He added that DEP inspects every single drilling site more than once.  Referring to past problems with gas migration and water use, he said there are proposed regulations to encourage wastewater recycling and address total dissolved solids (for gas and other industries, such as mining).  The Secretary said the department is interested in hearing from people and using that feedback to modify their procedures and policies.
III.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL
 
(CNRAC) REPORT
Kurt Leitholf, CNRAC executive director, provided updates on DCNR and CNRAC activities.

DCNR, along with DEP, is dealing with funding issues.  The Bureau of Forestry had to furlough 151 seasonal staff, and the Bureau of State Parks is facing a similar fate.

Kurt said the proposed lease sale of additional forest land will probably be in the final budget.  He said CNRAC has gone on record, in a letter to the Governor and legislators, requesting a hold on any future leases.  Kurt also shared some good news/bad news about the state forests.  On the good side, the forests are in very good condition, thanks to a decrease in forest fires last season and the collapse of the gypsy moth infestation.  On the bad side, revenues from timber harvests are down because of low timber prices.  The resulting decrease in revenues exacerbates the Bureau of Forestry’s budget shortfall.
CNRAC is currently focusing on two priorities:  the October CAC-CNRAC joint regional business trip to Clinton County and the transition document for the gubernatorial candidates and incoming DCNR secretary.

In response to a question from Dave, Kurt said the slumping economy has resulted in a slight bump in attendance at the state parks.  Since many of the state parks have more than one access road, he said it’s hard to get accurate numbers of visitors to the parks.  Kurt added that construction is underway for a nature inn at Bald Eagle State Park.

Jim Clauser suggested a memorandum-of-understanding between DCNR and the conservation districts to oversee erosion and sedimentation requirements for gas drilling on state land.  He feels this might help smooth over the relationship between the districts and DEP.  Kurt said DCNR is working with DEP on monitoring present drilling activities on state forest lands.  Currently, DEP is on top of gas drilling inspections, but they could fall behind when the drilling activity increases.

In response to a question from Bernie, Kurt said any new leases would most likely have the same conditions as previous ones.

Joyce questioned the financial sense of leasing additional state land now when gas prices are low.  Kurt mentioned that lease prices for private land have suddenly spiked in the past week, at least in the northern part of the state, and for large blocks of privately-owned adjoining lands

Thad and Kurt discussed the tent caterpillar infestation.
IV.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Air Committee

John referred to the need to ratify three letters of support that Council sent to DEP for proposed air regulations.  [NOTE: The proposed regulations – Outdoor Wood-Fired Boilers; New Source Review for PM2.5; and Control Technique Guidelines for Large Appliance and Metal Furniture/Paper, Film and Foil/Flat Wood Paneling were approved by EQB at its 9/15/2009 meeting.]  Jolene moved for concurrent approval of the letters; Joyce seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  Policy Director Kelly Heffner added that the majority of proposed regulatory packages for next year deal with air issues.
Regional Meeting Workgroup

Cynthia discussed the current regional meeting itinerary.  Sue noted that Patty had posted presentations and relevant materials from the August 19 joint meeting.  Answers to follow-up questions will be similarly posted.
Public Participation and Outreach
Cynthia referred to a meeting that DEP held for advisory committee liaisons regarding new proposed guidelines, e.g., replacing advisory committee meetings with conference calls, as appropriate.  DEP would like feedback on the proposed guidelines by Oct. 1.  Council members should review the guidelines and submit their comments to Sue, who will compile them for the committee’s review before submitting them to DEP.  Jolene mentioned that DEP did not create CAC.  Kelly clarified that the guidelines are an internal document and not applicable to CAC.  Sue will send members a link to the guidelines for their review.
Water
Burt reported that the draft Chapter 102 (erosion and sedimentation) and Chapter 95 (total dissolved solids [TDS]) regulations are out for public comment.  Burt said the new TDS limits would impact many sectors because the standard is very strict.  He said that the Water Resources Advisory Committee (WRAC) advised against forwarding Chapter 95 to EQB until the WRAC Task Force had discussed key issues.  However, the department chose instead to present it to EQB in August, and it was approved.  Burt suggested that the Water Committee get engaged in this issue and work with WRAC.  Bernie said Chapter 95 impacts new facilities only and that DEP did due diligence.  
Dave said Council needs to review Chapter 95 and truly understand its purpose before we comment.  Jolene said that WRAC’s Chapter 95 Task Force is reviewing and evaluating the TDS effluent standards and will provide its recommendations by April 1, 2010.  Rather than duplicate their efforts, Jolene said Council should determine the best way to intersect with WRAC.  
Curtis moved that the Water Committee gather information on the TDS issue and present it to full Council; Joyce seconded the motion.  The motion carried.
Strategic Planning Workgroup
The workgroup and full Council will meet today following CAC’s meeting.  They will discuss the transition report’s format and development process.
V.
NEW  BUSINESS
Council staff noted that letters had been sent earlier in the year to the House and Senate Environmental Resources and Energy committees inviting them to attend a meeting or contact Council to exchange information.
Bernie moved to approve the 2010 meeting dates with an amendment that a two-day meeting will be convened, if necessary; Peter seconded the motion.  The motion carried.
-
-       -       -       -
Chair Richard Manfredi adjourned the meeting at 12:45 p.m.

Notice of the September meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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